

DAILY PAKISTAN WATCH

08 July 2026

Security

- ◆ **Bloodshed in Balochistan:** Nine police personnel were martyred and five abducted when armed assailants stormed a Mangi checkpoint in Balochistan's Ziarat district late on Monday, according to Ziarat Superintendent of Police Abdul Qudoos. In a subsequent clearance operation, **security forces killed 15 terrorists** belonging to Fitna al-Khawarij. Balochistan government spokesperson Shahid Rind stated that **the terrorists paid a heavy price** for trying to undermine peace, adding ("*every attack will receive a decisive response*"), and that intelligence-based operations would continue. Meanwhile, widespread protests blocked major national highways. The DC confirmed an operation to recover the missing officers is underway. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#)) [This [Samaa TV news bulletin](#) provides broadcast coverage on the terrorist attack targeting the police post in Ziarat and the subsequent security clearance operation.]
- ◆ **Evolving Terrorism Threat:** A recent surge in terrorist violence, including the martyrdom of **nine policemen in Ziarat** and a foiled plot by BLA operatives in Karachi, underscores a dangerous expansion of militancy into Pakistan's urban centers. An editorial analyst warns that any operational or tactical collaboration between the banned TTP and separatist outfits like the BLA marks an escalation that demands a proactive, intelligence-driven counter-terrorism strategy rather than mere kinetic reactions. To achieve durable security, **the state must enforce stronger coordination** among provincial counter-terrorism agencies, heavily invest in human intelligence, and maintain persistent diplomatic pressure on Kabul to eliminate cross-border safe havens. (*Dawn*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Pak Military's Resolve and Regional Security:** *Pakistan Observer* wrote editorially, that the **276th Corps Commanders Conference (CCC)**, chaired by the **Chief of Army Staff (COAS)** in **Rawalpindi**, delivered firm messages declaring that national causes will be defended at all costs. The top brass resolved to continue intelligence-based operations against terrorism originating from Afghanistan, asserting an ("*unequivocal right*") to defend citizens. Regarding Indian rhetoric on the Indus Waters Treaty, they expressed a ("*resolute commitment to undertake all measures necessary*") to protect water rights. The forum also condemned state-sponsored proxy funding and hybrid warfare aimed at destabilising Pakistan. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **South Asian Hydropolitics and Security:** The **Indus Waters Treaty** faces **unprecedented strain** due to Indian statements suggesting a review and accelerated western river projects. According to M Mahmood Khan, a retired Major based in Azad Kashmir, any unilateral attempt to alter flows poses an ("*existential challenge to Pakistan's water security*"). Khan notes that while India demands transparency on the Brahmaputra from China, the same international norms must govern the Indus system. To counter climate impacts and vulnerabilities, he argues **cooperation—not confrontation—remains the only responsible path forward**, requiring both nations to restore technical dialogue. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))

- ◆ **Crackdown on Contraband:** The Anti-Narcotics Force (ANF) conducted four operations across Pakistan, recovering 513.7 kilograms of narcotics worth over Rs 63.2 million and arresting one suspect, according to an ANF spokesman on Tuesday. During an international drug interdiction operation at a courier office in Azizabad, Karachi, officials seized 2.7 kg of heroin hidden inside a parcel destined for the United Kingdom. Domestically, ANF personnel **seized 1.2 kg of hashish from a suspect** near GT Road in Peshawar, while another **34.8 kg of hashish was recovered from bushes** near Karachi's Murtaza Chowrangi. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Pak Cargo aircraft Vanished Over the Arabian Sea:** A massive search and rescue operation is underway after a K2 Airways Boeing 737 cargo flight carrying five crew members went missing late Tuesday night off the coast of Karachi. The flight was en route from Sharjah to Karachi when it encountered a critical navigational system issue at 21:18 PST. While the Karachi Area Control Centre attempted to guide the vessel, radar contact and radio communications abruptly cut out three minutes later at 21:21 PST, approximately 155 nautical miles west of Karachi. (*Express Tribune*, [8 July 2026](#))

Economy

- ◆ **Shaping Pakistan's Tomorrow's Finance:** The Pakistan Banks Association has inaugurated the **second Pakistan Banking Summit 2026** in Karachi, setting the stage for two days of high-level discussions. Bringing together over 600 financial ecosystem stakeholders, the event focuses on policies, partnerships, and innovations to support economic growth. **The summit was inaugurated by Zafar Masud, Chairman, PBA**, who highlighted the banking sector's progress in digital transformation. He emphasised that **sustained collaboration will be critical** to building a resilient, inclusive, and future-ready financial system that supports Pakistan's long-term economic development. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Pakistan to Empower Small Industries:** Pak Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif directed officials to **improve financial access for small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs)** and farmers on Tuesday to boost production capacity and export growth. Chairing a performance review meeting of the Small and Medium Enterprises Development Authority, **he urged commercial banks to introduce dedicated lending products** and instructed SMEDA to help SMEs prepare feasibility studies. He stressed that ("*urgent steps were needed to remove obstacles hindering the sector's growth*"). SMEDA was also told to design a comprehensive credit strategy with the State Bank of Pakistan. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Steering the Blue Economy:** Pakistan's reliance on maritime trade became absolute following severed land routes, necessitating a Maritime Task Force to overhaul the sector's outdated practices. According to freelance columnist Naveed Safdar, who writes on current affairs, geopolitics, and disaster management, inefficiencies once cost the country billions annually, leaving its fleet shrunk to just ten ships. Since December 2024, **the task force has completed 85 out of 99 identified reforms**, introducing a National Ports Master Plan. Safdar observes that the initiative is ("*steering Pakistan toward revival, reform, and renewed hope*"). (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))

- ◆ **Pak-China Cooperation Driving Pakistan's Automotive Evolution:** Bestway Group has entered into a landmark strategic partnership with Geely Auto Group, one of China's largest privately owned automotive manufacturers, for the distribution and assembly of vehicles in Pakistan. According to an Observer Report, the subsidiary Bestway Automotive (Private) Limited will act as the sole authorised distributor, marking a **"significant milestone in the country's evolving automotive landscape."** Vehicles will initially arrive as Completely Built Units (CBUs) before transitioning to local assembly in Karachi. The collaboration aims to strengthen the local supply chain, enhance skills, and generate employment. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))



Foreign Policy

- ◆ **Evolving Pak-US Strategic Alliances:** US-Pakistan ties are set for a new chapter, with expanded cooperation in critical minerals, energy security, and investment signalling a stronger strategic partnership ahead of their 80th anniversary. Speaking on a podcast, US Chargé d'Affaires Natalie A. Baker called the proposed trade agreement a **"landmark initiative that could redefine bilateral economic engagement."** Baker highlighted pillars like counterterrorism and long-standing security collaboration, alongside inclusive corporate investments like a KFC outlet in Nowshera employing deaf graduates (*"Even though they don't speak with their voices, they speak in other ways"*). (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **India Violating Consular Protocols?:** Allegations suggest Indian officials have cremated deceased Pakistani prisoners and fishermen without notifying Islamabad or their families, violating bilateral protocols and Islamic burial traditions. Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Tahir Andrabi stated that Pakistan is pursuing each case for repatriation. According to contributing columnist Hassan Ahmad, these actions breach the VCCR and the 2008 Bilateral Agreement on Consular Access. Ahmad emphasizes that (*"India's reported cremation of deceased Pakistani prisoners instead of repatriating their remains has intensified concerns over humanitarian dignity, religious rights and compliance with international consular obligations."*) (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Islamabad's Peacebuilding Diplomacy:** Pakistan's growing diplomatic engagement in conflict resolution is establishing its role as a credible international peacemaker, highlighted by its quiet mediation between Libya's rival eastern and western administrations. Triggered at the request of both Libyan factions, this timely initiative is backed by the US, Saudi Arabia, Qatar, and Türkiye. Pakistan's traditional friendly ties and balanced approach allow it to foster trust without appearing partisan. According to this editorial perspective, **this signals a foreign policy** that (*"increasingly values diplomacy over confrontation and dialogue over discord"*), elevating its standing globally. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Advancing Pak-Morocco Agrarian Alliances:** Minister for National Food Security and Research Rana Tanveer Hussain met Morocco's Minister of Agriculture, Ahmed El Bouari, on Tuesday in Rabat to enhance bilateral cooperation. According to a Ministry press release, the meeting was held in a cordial atmosphere, reflecting **strong and friendly relations** between the two nations. The ministers reviewed existing bilateral partnerships and exchanged views on expanding collaboration

across agricultural trade, livestock development, and technical expertise. Both sides reaffirmed their **shared commitment to further strengthening cooperation** and agreed to maintain close coordination to advance their strategic partnership. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))

- ◆ **Strengthening Partnership with Kyrgyzstan:** President Asif Ali Zardari and Kyrgyzstan President Sadyr Zhaparov on 7 July reaffirmed their commitment to boosting bilateral ties, focusing on trade, economic, and investment cooperation. President Zardari arrived in Bishkek for a four-day official visit from July 6–9. According to an Observer Report, both leaders expressed satisfaction over developing relations, emphasizing the potential for expanded energy cooperation via the CASA-1000 Project. They underscored **the need to further enhance inter-agency cooperation mechanisms** and pledged full support for ("*ties between the business communities of each country*"). (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))



Politics, Culture, Etc.

- ◆ **Federal Cabinet decides:** Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif chaired a federal cabinet meeting in Islamabad, reviewing Pakistan's economic, political, and security situation following recent terrorist incidents in Balochistan. The cabinet reiterated its unwavering **resolve to defeat terrorism at all costs** and praised security forces for eliminating 15 Khawarij terrorists. Furthermore, members **expressed concern over India's illegal actions** regarding the Indus Waters Treaty, affirming Pakistan will not compromise on its internationally recognised water rights. Additionally, a new four-year Hajj policy was introduced to facilitate long-term planning, allowing prospective pilgrims to register up to 2030. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Imran Khan's Party Reshuffles to Survive:** Pakistan Tehreek-e-Insaf Khyber Pakhtunkhwa spokesperson Shafi Jan announced that the party is entering the final stages of a major organisational restructuring, with a significant announcement expected soon. Speaking in Rawalpindi, he revealed that **over 60,000 members have registered** for the party's "Release Force" campaign. According to a Staff Reporter, Jan emphasised that ("*PTI's movement could not move forward without a proper organisational structure*"), prompting a call to finalise provincial wings. He added that Khyber Pakhtunkhwa is ready to implement decisions taken by Mahmood Khan Achakzai. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Financial Aid for Marginalised Communities in KP:** The Khyber Pakhtunkhwa government has approved a financial assistance package worth Rs126 million for minority families affected by terrorism across the province. According to a Staff Reporter, the decision was finalised during an Assessment Committee meeting chaired by KP Minister for Auqaf and Religious Affairs, Sahibzada Muhammad Adnan Qadri. The committee approved aid for 167 eligible individuals and families following thorough scrutiny. Qadri emphasised that supporting terrorism victims was a ("*state, national and humanitarian responsibility*"), reaffirming the provincial government's unwavering

commitment to ensuring protection, religious freedom, and welfare for minority communities. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))

- ◆ **Jamaat to tap Public Outcry Over Fuel Levies:** Jamaat-i-Islami Pakistan (JI) Emir Hafiz Naeemur Rehman announced countrywide protests and sit-ins on Friday, July 10, against the government's "extortionary" petroleum levy. Addressing a press conference in Lahore, the JI chief criticised the administration for collecting Rs118 per litre in taxes on petrol, calling it an **"unbearable burden" on ordinary citizens**. Rehman stated that (*"disputes should not be passed from one generation to another"*), urging dialogue on Azad Jammu and Kashmir while demanding that fuel prices reflect real economic relief. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Defending Right to Transboundary Waters:** Parliamentary Secretary for Information and Broadcasting, Barrister Danyal Chaudhry, on Tuesday reaffirmed Pakistan's unwavering commitment to safeguarding its water rights and national sovereignty. According to a Staff Reporter, Chaudhry strongly condemned India's unilateral actions regarding the Indus Waters Treaty (IWT), warning that any attempt to deprive Pakistan of its lawful share would be considered an **"act of war."** He emphasised that (*"Any attempt to undermine the treaty, threatens the water security of over 240 million Pakistanis and undermines the credibility of the international treaty system"*), asserting that Pakistan reserves all available legal remedies. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Demand for Kashmiri Autonomy highlighted:** Over 150 civil society representatives in Indian Jammu and Kashmir unanimously adopted a resolution during a meeting at the Kashmir International Conference Centre in Srinagar, demanding immediate restoration of full statehood. According to a Kashmir Media Service report, the gathering was chaired by National Conference President Farooq Abdullah and Chief Minister Omar Abdullah, who described the deliberations as (*"extremely productive"*). The resolution urged the Indian government to **fulfil its commitment without further delay**, with the party planning a follow-up demonstration at Jantar Mantar in New Delhi on July 20. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Pak Media seeks to immortalise Burhan:** It says on the 10th death anniversary of Burhan Muzaffar Wani, Gen Z from Kashmir continues to weaponise his story through digital resistance. Martyred by Indian security agencies on 8 July 2016, the tech-savvy student leader remains an icon of the Kashmiri freedom movement. Quoting an APP (Associate Press of Pakistan) report, it further writes that his death completely debunked claims regarding foreign fighters, proving the struggle is entirely homegrown and driven by local youth including students and scholars. Despite ongoing internet blackouts, curfews, and social media bans, **the indigenous movement remains unyielding** as today's generation leverages viral poetry and art to expose ground realities to the international community. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))
- ◆ **Sectarian Tensions in West Bengal:** *Pak Observer* reports that a **Hindutva mob attacked and demolished an under-construction church in West Bengal**, sparking widespread shock within the local Christian community. According to a Kashmir Media Service report, the mob stormed the structure in Subhashgram, breaking windows, desecrating the altar, and pulling down multiple crosses from the roof. In a separate incident in Murshidabad, a mob allegedly targeted a Christian widow, Barnali Chatterjee, demanding she abandon her faith. Witnesses reported that terrified

residents failed to intervene as the group **destroyed the widow's house** in an attempt to force a property conversion. (*Pakistan Observer*, [8 July 2026](#))

- ◆ **Encroachment Escalates GLOF Threats:** The Pakistan Space and Upper Atmosphere Research Commission (Suparco) has sounded an alarm over the unchecked and rapid expansion of urban settlements along a natural, glacial lake-fed stream near Gilgit city. Comparing satellite data across a ten-year timeline from 2013 to 2023, the national space agency revealed significant human encroachment directly into the stream's active flood conveyance zone and alluvial fan. Suparco warned that this severe obstruction of the natural floodplain drastically reduces its capacity to absorb sudden high-magnitude flows, heavily compounding the danger of climate-induced disasters. Officials from the Ministry of Climate Change and Environmental Coordination noted that while initial glacier melt increases water availability, unchecked warming expands unstable glacial lakes that pose immense risks to downstream infrastructure. In response, efforts are being bolstered alongside provincial governments, the NDMA, and international bodies to enhance satellite monitoring, hazard mapping, and community-led adaptation initiatives. (*Dawn*, [8 July 2026](#))



[Disclaimer: We do not subscribe to the views expressed by the Pakistani reporters, leaders and commentators, we are making available for perusal by our experts/analysts/policymakers every day. We put it all together in Daily Pakistan Watch (DPW) with a view to acquainting our readers with the prevalent thought process in Pakistan having its bearing on India, with the hope that such effort will help us in devising appropriate policies to deal with Pakistan in a more effective manner.]